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Special Committee on Vehicles for Hire Meeting Minutes
June 13, 2016
3:00 p.m.

Location: Lynwood Roberts Room, 1st Floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Council Members Matt Schellenberg (Chair), John Crescimbeni, Bill Gulliford, Garrett Dennis, Doyle Carter
Also:  Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Jessica Baker – Mayor’s Office; Kirk Wendland  – Office of Economic Development; C.J. Thompson – Fleet Management Division; Tim Alborg – Lyft; Caesar Fernandez - Uber; Brad Braddock – Checker/Yellow Cab
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 3:00 p.m.
Chairman Schellenberg convened the meeting and the attendees identified themselves for the record. 
The committee considered vehicle inspection standards. C.J. Thompson, Chief of Fleet Management, noted that he had provided a document at the committee’s previous meeting outlining proposed standards for vehicle for hire inspections.
Motion (Gulliford): use the vehicle inspection form developed by Fleet Management for inspections that can be done by either the City or by a private ASE-certified mechanic in Duval County at a business that pays the City business license tax – 
Amendment (Crescimbeni): require vehicles to be inspected before being put into service, and inspections to be done by a third party contractor hired by the company – approved 

The Gulliford motion as amended by the Crescimbeni amendment was approved 4-1.

Background checks
Motion (Crescimbeni) – require a fingerprint-based background check for drivers 

Cesar Fernandez representing Uber opposed the fingerprint-based background checks as not being foolproof and stated that the company’s current name-based system is very thorough and sufficient to ensure public safety. He said that the few jurisdictions that have adopted a fingerprint-based system have seen backlogs as long as 4 months to receive a report. Steve Diebenow representing Lyft said that fingerprint based systems do not have to comply with any uniform national standards and do not access all of the same databases that name-based systems search. Lyft’s name-based system is done by a third party company that is nationally accredited and extremely thorough. He believes that fingerprint-based checks serve to limit the number of people who can apply to drive for the company because the fingerprint systems are not updated as frequently as name-based systems and persons who are fingerprinted at the time of arrest may not end up being charged with a crime, but the fingerprints are in the system and show up during a search. Mr. Fernandez described the extent of Uber’s name-based search process. He said that the national crime databases that are searched by their third party vendor will identify criminal charges by name (including alternate spellings) and Social Security number in any court record anywhere in the county. Mr. Braddock said that his company has its drivers checked by both the City and also by a third party search firm which searches more databases than the City checks. 
Council Member Crescimbeni questioned how any background check system could exceed the competency of a fingerprint-based system accessing the FBI’s federal criminal databases, which he believes is widely considered the gold standard in the industry. Council Member Gulliford requested that staff identify a contact person at the National Association of Professional Background Screeners that he can contact. 
Motion (Crescimbeni): require fingerprint-based based FBI background checks for taxi and TNC drivers – approved 3-2 (Schellenberg and Gulliford opposed). 

Council Member Gulliford requested that the TNC companies provide information on three or four of their drivers that have displayed well-publicized inappropriate conduct or criminal behavior. Specifically: 1) was a background check completed on these drivers? If so, did it miss the potential signs of criminal behavior? 2) How did the company miss these drivers’ actions, whether criminal offense or personal conduct? 3) Could a more detailed background check have identified the potential for trouble? 4) What else could have been done to minimize or prevent the situations that occurred?
Chairman Schellenberg expressed concern with the city government dictating to businesses how to operate when it’s already in their best interest to have safe and reliable drivers. They will naturally want to do that for the reputation of their business without being dictated to by the government. Council Member Crescimbeni urged equal treatment for all companies in the passenger transportation business. The committee discussed the cost of background checks and who could perform them. Mr. Fernandez said that FBI checks can only be done by government agencies and therefore would have to be the responsibility of the City. In response to a question from Council Member Dennis, C.J. Thompson said that his division currently does not do fingerprint-based background checks, so he would need to research the cost and manpower implications of switching to that method of checking. Council Member Crescimbeni stated that any City employees needing to be fingerprinted for their jobs have that done by the Sheriff’s Office. 
Penalties
Mr. Fernandez felt that the penalties in the proposed bill were excessively punitive (particularly the vehicle seizure clause) since the TNC vehicles are privately owned by the drivers. Uber would prefer fines or civil penalties to seizure/impoundment for violations. He offered to provide a list of Miami-Dade County’s fines for various vehicle for hire infractions. Steve Diebenow representing Lyft said that his client doesn’t object to the proposed penalties because it doesn’t anticipate any violations, but does agree with Mr. Fernandez that the penalty should be commensurate with the violation (i.e. impoundment of a vehicle for failing to display the required trade dress logo seems unduly harsh when compared with failure to have a driver background check or to pass a mandated vehicle inspection). Representatives of the taxi industry said that they did not object to the proposed penalties. Council Member Gulliford suggested that the standing committees arrive at appropriate penalties commensurate with the severity of the violation. Council Member Dennis suggested the need for a provision to mandate removal of a multiple-offender TNC driver from the company’s TNC platform. 
Steve Diebenow suggested several potential methods for ensuring the safety of TNC operations, including requiring a 24\7 life safety contact line accessible to law enforcement to contact the company directly to address serious problems; requiring that every ride record be permanently maintained and available to law enforcement upon request; requiring production of receipts with driver information included for each ride provided; and requiring real-time driver ratings and customer feedback. 
Audit power
Motion (Gulliford): provide that the City has the right to request audits of up to 20 driver records per month per TNC company - dies for lack of a second.

The committee discussed the logistics and standards for performing audits of TNC records. Mr. Crescimbeni urged that the City have audit rights via random sampling of all company records and not be dependent upon the company releasing only records it wishes to release for examination.
Medallions and trade dress
Deputy General Counsel Peggy Sidman informed the committee that the current moratorium on vehicle for hire medallion renewals will expire on June 30th and suggested that the committee may wish to consider an extension to September 30th while the standing committees continue to debate the special committee’s recommendations. The bill could be introduced on an addendum to the agenda at the City Council meeting on June 14th and enacted on a one-cycle emergency at the last meeting in June before the moratorium expires.
Motion (Crescimbeni): authorize introduction of legislation to extend the current moratorium on vehicle for hire medallion renewals from June 30th to September 30th for one-cycle emergency action– approved 5-0.
The revenue from medallions and inspections is used to fund the Motor Vehicle Inspection operation, so the moratorium means a loss of revenue that will need to be made up from some other source in the General Fund. Council Member Crescimbeni said that applying a medallion system to taxis but not to TNC vehicles may open the City up to an equal protection challenge on the basis of unequal treatment of different types of vehicles of hire with some being made to pay an annual medallion fee and others not. Mr. Fernandez commented that Uber is supportive of a flat fee for company permitting instead of a per vehicle fee. Mr. Diebenow explained removable trade dress as an alternative to a permanent medallion as a means of identifying vehicles and the company permit and a ride-based fee to generate a revenue stream for the City to pay for its regulatory efforts. Mr. Fernandez said that Uber prefers a flat fee on the TNC company as the revenue source to the City. He gave the example of Palm Beach County that gives TNC companies the alterative of either paying a per-vehicle fee or a flat fee based on the number of cabs operated by the largest taxi company in the county, plus 10%, which provided the county with more revenue than a per-vehicle fee would have. Uber strongly objects to disclosing the exact number of vehicles it uses in Jacksonville and strongly prefers to pay a flat fee.
Council Member Crescimbeni requested the TNC representatives to react to a recent incident in Chicago in which a TNC passenger was seriously injured when the driver ran a red light and was involved in an accident, and the only financial compensation the passenger received was a refund of his ride fare. Mr. Diebenow said that every case is very fact-specific and he could not comment on which insurance company is responsible for any incident without knowing the details of the case. Insurance companies are in the business of determining who bears liability for what when an accident occurs and it can frequently be very contentious.
In response to a question from Council Member Dennis, Kelli O’Leary, Director of Employee Services, said that the City uses a company called Lifescan to provide the background checks for City employees and volunteers at a cost of $43 per check. The current contract only provides for fingerprint-based background checks geared for employment and volunteer purposes, and she would need to review the contract to determine if or how it might be used for other purposes.

The committee will refer its recommendations to the standing committees to which the vehicle for hire bills are referred and does not plan to meet again.
Meeting Adjourned: 4:33 p.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
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